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February 10, 2006

Meeting of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People
KOFI ANNAN:  The 292nd Meeting of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People is called to order.  The agenda for this meeting is before the Committee in document A/AC.183/2006/L.1.  If I hear no objections I shall consider it adopted.  It is so decided.  
I now invite the Committee to consider nominations for the posts of Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and Rapporteur of the Committee.  Are there any nominations?  I give the floor to the distinguished Representative of Malaysia.
HAMIDON ALI (MALAYSIA):  Thank you, Chairman.  Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for convening this meeting, which is the inaugural meeting of the Committee for the year.  Now my delegation would like to acknowledge the presence of the Secretary-General, His Excellency Mr. Kofi Annan in our midst this morning.  My delegation recognizes and appreciates his important role as a principal member of the Quartet as well as for his efforts and contributions vis-à-vis the cause of Palestine both within and beyond the framework of the Quartet.  We are confident that he will continue to pursue the cause of Palestine to us reaching a comprehensive solution to the question in all its aspects, once and for all, bearing in mind the permanent responsibility of the United Nations in this regard.
Mr. Chairman, it was just over two weeks ago that the Palestinian people had elected their representatives in the Palestinian Legislative Council.  Allow me this opportunity to congratulate the Palestinian Authority and the people of Palestine over the successful and peaceful contact of the elections.  The overwhelming voter turnout despite the obstacles imposed by the Israeli authorities was emblematic to their collective [inaudible] and determination to form, through the democratic process and the rule of law, a strong government that could lead them to attain their inalienable right: the right to self-determination, the right to sovereign statehood with East Jerusalem as its capital, and the right of return of the Palestinian refugees among others.  In this connection my delegation fully associated itself with the statement concerning the Palestinian elections that was released by the Bureau of the Committee on 7th February 2006.

It is now, more than ever, that the international community must continue to assist the Palestinian people in their struggle.  It is now when the rare window of opportunity is present that we, including the Committee, must collectively exert all efforts to promote the realization of the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people to support the Middle East Peace Process and to mobilize the international support for and assistance to the Palestinian people.  
Regrettably, the historic and momentous occasion of the recent elections had for its -- had for its backdrop a continuing deterioration of -- a deteriorating situation in the occupied Palestinian territory.  We remain gravely concerned over the hardships and sufferings being experienced by the Palestinian people.  These must certainly be reversed without further delay.
Mr. Chairman, now it gives my delegation great honor to nominate four distinguished Permanent Representatives to the post of Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and Rapporteur of the Committee.  First, my delegation would like to nominate His Excellency Mr. Paul Badji of Senegal for re-election to the office of Chairman of the Committee.  Secondly, my delegation would like to nominate His Excellency Mr. Ravan Farhadi of Afghanistan and His Excellency Mr. Rodrigo Malmierca Díaz of Cuba, and for re-election to the two offices of Vice-Chairmen of the Committee.  Finally, Mr. Chairman, my delegation nominates His Excellency Mr. Victor Camilleri of Malta for re-election to the office of Rapporteur of the Committee.  My delegation hopes that the nominations of these four distinguished Permanent Representatives to sit on the Bureau of the Committee will meet the approval of the members of the Committee.  I thank you, Mr. Chairman.  
KOFI ANNAN:  I thank the distinguished Representative of Malaysia.  Are there any other suggestions?  
SECRETARY:  South Africa.

KOFI ANNAN:  I give the floor to the distinguished Representative of South Africa.  You have the floor, Sir.
SABELO SIVUYILE MAGUNGO (SOUTH AFRICA):  I thank you, Mr. Secretary-General.  I thank you, Chair.  It is the honor of the South Africa delegation to second the nomination now just made by the distinguished Ambassador of Malaysia of the following individuals: Ambassador Paul Badji of Senegal, Ambassador Rodrigo Díaz of Cuba, Ambassador Ravan Farhadi of Afghanistan, and Ambassador Victor Camilleri of Malta.  I thank you, Chairman.
KOFI ANNAN:  I thank the distinguished Representative of South Africa.  If there are no other nominations I shall take it that the Committee approves the proposal just made, and unanimously elects His Excellency Paul Badji, Permanent Representative of Senegal to the United Nations as Chairman of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian people.  His Excellency Ravan Farhadi, Permanent Representative of Afghanistan and His Excellency Rodrigo Malmierca Díaz, Permanent Representative of Cuba as Vice-Chairmen.  And finally, His Excellency Victor Camilleri, Permanent Representative of Malta as Rapporteur.  It is so decided.  
I now invite His Excellency Paul Badji to take the chair at the podium.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Your Excellency Secretary-General and distinguished ambassadors, ladies and gentlemen, I am deeply touched by the honor that you have bestowed upon me upon re-electing me as Chairman of our committee.  Allow me to thank all of you on behalf of my colleagues, the members of the Bureau, and on my own behalf.  Without further delay I would like to give the floor to His Excellency Mr. Kofi Annan, Secretary-General of the United Nations.

KOFI ANNAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Chairman, allow me to congratulate you and your colleagues in the Bureau on your re-election to the leadership of this Committee.  Mr. Chairman, distinguished delegates, ladies and gentlemen, two weeks ago as we heard earlier, the Palestinian people in the Gaza Strip and the West Bank including East Jerusalem participated in free, fair, and secure elections.  Palestinians voted in large numbers underlining their commitment to build their democracy and achieve self-determination.  The Palestinian Authority ensured security on Election Day showing that the insecurity of the recent past can be overcome.  And the Palestinian Central Electoral -- Central Elections Commission with the support of the United Nations and the international community did an excellent job in organizing the voting.  I congratulate President Abbas, the Palestinian Authority, and the Palestinian people on this achievement.  I thank the electoral observers from all over the world for their contributions.  And I respect the decision of the Palestinian people.  
The election outcome is a watershed in Palestinian political history.  Discussions have begun on forming a government.  This is a sensitive moment indeed.
President Abbas, speaking after the election, underlined the obligations and responsibilities that will fall on any new government including, in his words, and I quote, "Palestinian-Israeli agreements starting with the Oslo Accords and the Arab Summit Resolutions and ending with the resolutions that have been agreed upon by the international community, in particular the Road Map as the sole framework that is being posed now for implementation."  
I believe that the clear majority of the Palestinian people do not want to pursue violence or terrorism against Israeli civilians.  I believe they also understand and accept that Israel, which is a member state of the United Nations, has the right to exist as a state alongside the State of Palestine that Palestinians deserve and want to achieve.  I also believe that they want the agreements and obligations that their elected representatives have already entered into including the Road Map to be carried forward and implemented and not abandoned.

As the Quartet and the Security Council have recently made clear the international community will be watching very carefully to see how a new government rises to these challenges.  The international community is fully aware of the plight of the Palestinian people.  Their territory remains under occupation.  Settlement activity continues in certain areas.  Nearly 400 checkpoints restrict movement throughout the West Bank, despite a recent agreement to ease such restrictions.  Fluid communications between Gaza and the West Bank have yet to be established.  And a barrier continues to be built on occupied Palestinian territory, despite the ruling of the International Court of Justice.  The Quartet is deeply concerned about these matters, and has reminded Israel that it must meet its obligations.

The Palestinian people also face serious humanitarian and development challenges.  Their economy, security services, and government institutions all require continued support, as well as far-reaching reforms.  The most urgent need is to stabilize the Palestinian Authority's finances.  I appeal to donors from the region and the wider international community to provide the support that is required at this critical time.  
For my part, I would like to stress my personal commitment to help the Palestinian people achieve, by peaceful means, what is rightly theirs: a viable, contiguous, independent State of Palestine living at peace with the State of Israel.  Let everyone commit unequivocally to this goal.  Let us then work together to achieve it.  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  I would like to thank the Secretary-General for his kind words that you have addressed to the Bureau and to myself.  And for that important statement where we have heard a message to continue the Committee's mission.  Allow me now to make a statement in my capacity as Permanent Representative of Senegal.

Mr. Secretary-General, excellencies, distinguished ambassadors, honorable delegates, ladies and gentlemen, first of all, allow me to speak to the Secretary-General to express on all of your behalf my most sincere gratitude and thanks for the ongoing concern that he has shown in the activities of our Committee.  And I would also like to thank him for joining us today on this solemn occasion which marks the beginning of our programme of work for 2006.  Mr. Secretary-General, your participation in this opening meeting of the Committee is an eloquent reflection of your deep-rooted attachment and of your resolute commitment to the achievement by the Palestinian people of their inalienable rights to self-determination, to sovereignty, and to national independence -- the very raison d'être of this committee.

I would also like to warmly thank His Excellency Mr. Hamidon Ali, Ambassador and a Permanent Representative of Malaysia to the United Nations for having suggested my candidature as chairman of this committee.  And also to Mr. Sabelo Sivuyile Maqungo, Representative of South Africa.  I would like to thank him for having seconded Ambassador Hamidon Ali's proposal with great generosity.

Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, distinguished representatives of the member states of the Committee, I would like to thank you for the confidence that you have shown once again in my country Senegal towards me to continue to chair over this important intergovernmental body within the United Nations.  I would also like to express my deepest gratitude to all of the representatives of the observer states and the different partners of the Committee whose presence and support encourage us to continue in accomplishing the noble mission of this committee, persevering in the quest for a just, global, and lasting solution to the Palestinian question.  This is the intentional choice made by the Senegalese diplomats under the inspiration of His Excellency [inaudible] Abdoulaye Wade, President of the Republic of the -- Prime Minister Macky Sall, and the Minister of State -- Minister of Foreign Affairs, His Excellency Cheikh Tidiane Gadio.
For Senegal, promoting the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people does not mean to work against the rights and interests of Israel, a state with which Senegal has diplomatic relations as well as cooperation marked by respect and mutual trust.  
Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, the year 2005 which has just ended coincided with the celebration of the thirtieth anniversary of the establishment of the Committee for the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People.  Indeed we will remember that on the 10th of November 1975 the General Assembly of the United Nations through Resolution 3376 decided to set up our Committee in order to, according to Resolution 3236 of the 22nd of November in 1974, in order to promote the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people and to allow this people to fully enjoy these rights, thus defining the mandate of our Committee.

The General Assembly also defined the rights of the Palestinian people as the right to self-determination without foreign interference, the right to independence and to national sovereignty, as well as the right of the Palestinian people to return to their homes and to their property from which they had been displaced and uprooted.  
Three decades after this solemn proclamation by the member states of the United Nations, we can take stock today with the many obstacles that we have seen along the way.  We can take stock of how much remains to be done in order to achieve these noble and legitimate goals, which are just as relevant and just as topical, despite the time that has gone by.  

I have given you this brief historical reminder in order to stress the important role that has played and must continue to be played by our Committee, the Committee for the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People as the only intergovernmental body within the UN mechanism whose sole responsibility is the Question of Palestine and the quest for a just and lasting settlement to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

We have to reaffirm this fact here and now.  Now that today, some people seem to wish for the elimination of this Committee as well as all of the other structures that deal with the Question of Palestine within the United Nations.  
Despite the impasse that we have seen in the evolution of the Palestinian question, the year 2005 which has just ended, has seen many positive events that has contributed to renewing the peace process in the Middle East with, among other events, the holding of the Sharm El-Sheikh Summit in Egypt on the 8th of February 2005, making it possible to restore trust between the Israeli government and the Palestinian Authority; the evacuation of the settlements with Israel's unilateral disengagement plan from the Gaza Strip and from a few small settlements in the northern West Bank.  The Israeli-Palestinian agreement of the 15th of November 2005 with the opening of the border at the Rafah terminal, the deployment of European observers thanks to the exemplary clear-sightedness and determination shown by the U.S. Secretary of State, Ms. Condoleezza Rice.  This significant progress has been obtained thanks to the joint and sustained efforts.  In order to renew dialogue and negotiation this must be maintained and reinforced.

Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, following the recent Palestinian legislative elections, which all of the observers and the international community have called free, transparent, regular, fair, and peaceful, our Committee's bureau published a communiqué where we welcome the successful conclusions of these elections and where we express the hope that Palestinian people will continue its march towards democracy while upholding its unity and its willingness to build a modern and prosperous state with democratic institutions.  
My country Senegal through its -- the president of the republic, Mr. Abdoulaye Wade and through a communiqué of our government welcomed, as is proper, welcomed the success which honors the Palestinian people and which serves as an example to the rest of the world.
And here I would like to reiterate the warmest congratulations of the government and the people of Senegal to the Palestinian people, our friends, for the maturity which they have displayed in these very difficult conditions, and also to congratulate His Excellency Mr. Mahmoud Abbas, President of the Palestinian Authority for his leadership, which greatly contributed to the preparation of these elections and to their smooth operation.  We hope that the mandate thus given by the Palestinian people to the newly elected legislative council will be fulfilled along the lines at higher interests of the Palestinian people, who as with any other people of this world, aspire to freedom, independence, and to a democratic and prosperous state with East Jerusalem as its capital, and living in peace and security side by side with Israel and with the other neighboring states of the region.
These successful elections were a crucial step that was boldly taken by the Palestinian people, which has thus expressed its firm resolve to implement the Road Map.  The opportunity which has been created must be seized by all the parties in order to put an end to the acts of violence, as well as military attacks, the destruction of property, and terrorist acts, and to create the conditions which are conducive to resuming the peace negotiations.
For my country, which identifies with the recent positions expressed by the Secretary-General of the United Nations and by the other members of the Quartet, any effort to bring about peace and peaceful coexistence in the region must include, first of all, in a very clear and definitive way the mutual recognition between the parties and certainly that of the State of Israel, which cannot be ambiguous or questioned in any way.  
As in the past, Senegal will continue to engage the Israeli government and the Palestinian Authority, as well as other parties to maintain their cooperation in order to achieve the objectives set in the recent statement of the Quartet members and that of the Security Council.  As far as we are concerned we can never stress enough the importance and the urgent need to conclude a global, just, and lasting peace in the Middle East, based on relevant UN resolutions, namely Resolutions 242, 338, 1397, and 1595 of the Security Council, the Principles of Madrid, and the Land for Peace Principle. 
Likewise, we also demand the swift implementation of the Advisory Opinion which was delivered on the 9th of July 2004 by the International Court of Justice and Resolution ES-10/15 of the General Assembly asking Israel to halt their construction of the wall in the occupied Palestinian territory including inside and around East Jerusalem, and to destroy the part of the wall that has already been built which illegally encroaches on that territory.

Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, I would now like to launch a solemn appeal to all of the donors to continue to supply the necessary resources for the implementation of our assistance programme for the Palestinian people.  Any attempt or step which would impose conditions in this very sensitive and crucial period will only delay political timelines, will simply broaden the gap which separates the main actors, and lead to a hardening of positions.  We welcome the measure taken by the Israeli authorities to return to the Palestinian Authority the amounts that were due on the taxes as well as the payment of arrears.  These measures are a very encouraging sign which will help to alleviate the suffering and the daily difficulties of the Palestinian people.

I must also urge civil society organizations, nongovernmental organizations, parliamentarians, in other words, all peace-loving people to persevere in their very important role of mobilizing international public opinion on the sensitive Question of Palestine.  Thanking you for this new sign of confidence I can ensure you that Senegal will continue to work to achieve the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people and remains determined to act so that the objectives set by the General Assembly for our Committee would be fully realized and that the recommendations formulated in the Annual Report of the Committee will be implemented.

In this period of very intensive consultation for the establishment of a new Palestinian government the members of the Quartet whose considerable efforts we welcome, must further mobilize to have a positive influence on the course of events, intensify their efforts for the resumption of a frank and direct dialogue between Israelis and Palestinians, which without any diversion must fulfill and fully honor the commitments and obligations contained in the Road Map.

And to you, Secretary-General of the United Nations, and to all of you, eminent representatives of the member states, to the partners -- and our partners in the quest for peace, I would like to express my most profound and sincere gratitude, and encourage you once again to continue your efforts and your initiatives in order to play an active and dynamic role in the political settlement of the question of Palestine.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  I now give the floor to His Excellency Ambassador Riyad Mansour, Permanent Observer of Palestine to the United Nations.

RIYAD MANSOUR (PALESTINIAN OBSERVER):  Mr. Chairman, Mr. Secretary-General, at the outset, allow me to take this opportunity to extend Palestine's congratulations upon the re-election of the Chairman and the members of the Bureau of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People.  We are confident that, with their guidance and stewardship, the Committee will succeed in carrying out the important work entrusted to it in the coming year.

We'd also like to express our heartfelt appreciation to all of the members and observers of the Committee for their valuable efforts and constant support for the just struggle of the Palestinian people.  Their unwavering commitment towards the realization of the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people, including their right to self-determination and the establishment of their independent state of Palestine delivers a strong message of solidarity to the Palestinian people living under Israeli occupation.  We wish to also thank the Division for the Palestinian Rights for all of their efforts in support of the Committee's important work.

Allow me to also convey our deep appreciation to His Excellency the Secretary-General of the United Nations for joining us today at this important meeting.  His attendance not only reaffirms the premise that the United Nations has a permanent responsibility towards the Question of Palestine until the question is resolved in all its aspects, but also displays his personal commitment to achieving a peaceful settlement of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.  We welcome him and express our appreciation to him for all of his efforts both within the United Nations system and as a member of the Quartet to promote peace within our region.

Mr. Chairman, for the second time in the history of the Palestinian National Authority, the Palestinian people, living under Israeli occupation, went to the polls to vote in their new legislature.  In fact, according to the Palestinian Central Elections Committee, voter turnout was at an astonishing 77%.  The international community, including the international observers monitoring the elections, applauded the Palestinian people for conducting the elections in a free and fair manner, and their commitment to democracy.  It was a very proud day for the Palestinian people, not only because of the festival of democracy displayed, but because they did so under Israeli military occupation.

Even more extraordinary, the elections took place at a period of time when the Palestinian people are facing the severest imposition of restrictions, including the right to the freedom of movement.  It should also be taken into account that this is the first time in an Arab country in which a ruling party loses an election, bestows legitimacy upon the results of the elections, and then proceeds to peacefully transfer the cabinet to the winning party.  Indeed, this provides further evidence of the commitment to democracy by the Palestinian people living under occupation, and as such, deserves additional tribute.

Despite all of the difficulties posed by the occupation and the policies of the Israeli Government, President Mahmoud Abbas remained committed to holding the elections on the set date and proceeded accordingly.  He made it unequivocally clear that the elections were a "sine qua non" for future progress and would commence, regardless of the insecure environment the Palestinian people were living in under occupation.  After the results of the vote were announced, President Abbas reiterated the commitment by the Palestinian side to all the treaties and agreements signed by the Palestine Liberation Organization and by the Palestine National Authority.  Moreover, he affirmed the commitment by the Palestinian side to the Road Map and its intent to uphold its obligations therein.  He further went to state that he expected the future new cabinet to uphold the same positions.

In that connection, I would like to reiterate that, for the Palestinian side, our policy related to the Question of Palestine will not change.  We will continue to call for the recognition of the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people.  We will continue to shed light on the trampling upon the human rights of the Palestinian people by Israel, the occupying power, and its violations of international law and international humanitarian law.  We will continue to explicitly reject the destruction and the colonization of Palestinian land.  We will continue to reaffirm the rights of the Palestinian refugees in accordance with UN Resolution 194.  We will continue to call for Israeli withdrawal from all the land it occupied since 1967, including East Jerusalem.  And we will continue to call for the establishment of an independent Palestinian state with East Jerusalem as its capital in order for the Palestinian people to live in freedom, peace, and security.

Mr. Chairman, over the past week, President Abbas has engaged in intense discussions with all political parties represented in the new Palestinian Legislative Council (PLC) regarding new cabinet formation.  These consultations will formally continue in a meeting to be convened on 16 February to elect officers of the PLC and to be followed thereafter with the process of forming a new cabinet.

In this regard, I want to reiterate the declared position of Palestine that the economic aid provided to the Palestinian people should not be halted or interrupted.  The international community must not collectively punish the Palestinian people for exercising their democratic right to elect their representatives.  Irrespective of diverging opinions regarding the political parties the Palestinian people elected, it must be remembered that it came about in a democratic manner.  As such, the choice the Palestinian people made deserves respect and support.

Hence, we appeal to those parties who made negative pronouncements to revoke financial assistance to the Palestinian people living under Israeli occupation, to reevaluate and to rescind such positions.  Any decision to stop aid will have a tremendous negative impact on the daily lives of the Palestinian people and compound their already dire humanitarian situation.  The welfare of the Palestinian people should be the main concern of the international community and ways to alleviate their hardships should be the focus rather than ways that would intensify them.

Mr. Chairman, I would now like to turn the direction of my statement to that of the Committee for the coming year.  Over the past several months, the Bureau of the Committee has in good faith engaged in dialogue with many groups to involve them in the work of the Committee.  As such, details of the functions of the Committee and the subject matter of upcoming conferences of the Committee were disclosed.  In doing so, the Committee hoped to actively involve them in the work of the Committee for the purpose of positively influencing the programs and activities benefiting the Palestinian people.  Furthermore, this course of action has been done to make all the activities of the Committee congruent with the political process and with the socioeconomic dimension to provide assistance to the Palestinian people.  This would certainly assist in rebuilding and enhancing the capacity-building for the reconstruction of Palestinian society, especially in Gaza.  Such an objective can only be enhanced with the collective effort and active participation of all those who attach importance to the principles of international law and those who truly want to bring Israeli's 38-year-old occupation to an end.

Mr. Chairman, clearly the Palestinian national struggle faces tremendous challenges.  It must be recalled that, when the mandate of the Committee and other programs related to Palestinian were established thirty years ago, the occupation was still in its infant stage and its brutality was not as entrenched as it is today.  Thirty years ago, the monstrous wall being built by Israel in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, and the establishment of thousands of illegal settlements, along with the transfer of hundreds of thousands of illegal settlers swallowing up Palestinian land did not exist.  Moreover, today, the Palestinian people also suffer the consequences of the imposition of hundreds of checkpoints, the imprisonment of thousands of Palestinian political prisoners, the illegal policy of extrajudicial executions, and myriad of other merciless examples of occupation against the Palestinian people permeating every aspect of their lives.

Indeed, the occupation and the illegal policies and practices of the Israeli occupying forces have made the life of every Palestinian man, woman, and child intolerable.  On this note, if programs related to the Question of Palestine were needed thirty years ago, it would make sense to state that, today, the Palestinian people are in even more need for the continuation and even strengthening of these programs.  Even more than that, there should be contemplation of establishing additional programs for the Palestinian people to ensure that the crimes of the occupation are not concealed, but told.  The tragic plight of the Palestinian people living under occupation should be transmitted to every household to create a more boisterous voice calling for the termination of the occupation once and for all, and to ensure that an entire people will never be under the boot of a brutal occupier, all while the international community remain paralyzed.

As witnessed through various statements, the international community at the United Nations has demonstrated its strong view on the importance of the mandates related to the question of Palestine.  Unified positions have been established to reaffirm that such mandates, as they are democratically renewed each year via the adoption of General Assembly resolutions, should not fall under the review of mandates older than five years.

Mr. Chairman, we would like also to introduce an idea that could provide indispensable support to the Secretary-General, including supporting the role His Excellency plays in the Quartet.  In this regard, it may be useful to think creatively on ways for the Committee to play a role in assisting the Secretary-General in his personal capacity, as well as a Quartet member.  We must think collectively on additional ways to help His Excellency and his good offices in any possible way to further enhance the work of the Quartet to bring a just solution to the conflict based on the Road Map and the relevant United Nations resolutions.  For my delegation, we stand ready to work with the members and observers of the Committee, as well as the Secretary-General on finding ways to achieve this.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, allow me to express our thanks and appreciation to you, to the members of the Bureau, and to all of the members of this august committee for your valuable efforts and contributions, and to the Division for all their work.  We are confident that you will continue to exert serious efforts towards enabling the Palestinian people to finally and truly exercise their inalienable rights.  And I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  I thank Dr. Riyad Mansour who is the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations for his important statement and for the kind words addressed to the members of the Bureau, as well as to me.  We shall now suspend the meeting for a few minutes in order to permit our esteemed Secretary-General to leave the room.  Mr. Secretary-General, this is another opportunity for me to express our gratitude and appreciation to you.

[MEETING IS SUSPENDED/MEETING RESUMES]

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, before we proceed with the agenda, I wish to inform you about a number of developments and activities which have taken place since the last meeting of the Committee on the 7th of December last.

As you know, the Palestinians went to the polls on the 25th of January 2006 to elect their representatives within the Palestinian Legislative Council.  In a press release issued on the 7th of February by the Bureau of the Committee, it sent its congratulations to the Palestinian people, which showed their maturity through free, fair and peaceful and transparent participation.  And it also congratulated the president, Mahmoud Abbas, whose participation ensured the proper functioning of the elections.  The Central Elections Commission and all of the Palestinian people deserve the highest praise for the exemplary way in which they participated in these elections.  The Palestinian people has thus taken another critical step as required by the Road Map, a step that should lead to the emergence of an independent, democratic and viable Palestinian State that coexists side by side with Israel in peace and security, and with other neighbors as well.

The Committee appeals to the international donor community to continue to provide assistance to the Palestinian people in order to alleviate their economic and social hardship.  A copy of the press release can be found in your folders.  This is what the Committee published on the 7th of February in order to show the fair, free and transparent way in which the elections took place.

On the 13th and 14th of December 2005, the Committee held its Latin American and Caribbean Meeting on the Question of Palestine in Caracas, the capital of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela.

It was followed by a one-day United Nations Public Forum in Support of Israeli-Palestinian Peace.  And, in the course of this meeting, I will report in more detail about that event.

As you know, political events and the situation in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, have been evolving rapidly.  Later in this meeting, I shall request the representative of Palestine to update us on the latest developments.

Are there any comments?

If there are no comments or remarks, we shall move on to our next agenda item, which is the draft programme of work of the Committee for the year 2006 contained in Document A/AC.183/2006/CRP.1, which has been circulated by the Secretariat and which you have in your folders.  I will now introduce this programme to the Committee.

Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen, on behalf of the Bureau, I would like to present the draft programme of work of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People for 2006 in Document A/AC.183/2006/CRP.1.  The programme reflects the concerns of the Committee with regard to the current situation and indicates how the Committee plans to carry out its statutory activities throughout this year.  It was studied by the Bureau of the Committee and, with your permission, I would now briefly like to present the contents of this document.

Section 1, Paragraphs 1-4, which pertains essentially to procedural issues, recapitulates the relevant resolutions that the General Assembly adopted at its 60th Session, and which define the respective mandates of the Committee, the Division of the Rights of the Palestinians, and the Department of Information.

Section 2, Paragraphs 5-14, presents priority issues of the work of the Committee in 2006, and it reaffirms the point of view of the Committee according to which its programme of activity prescribed by the General Assembly contributes to drawing the attention of governments, intergovernmental organizations, civil society organizations, and the public in general on issues of crucial importance in the quest for a peaceful settlement to the conflict.  The Committee congratulates the Palestinian people on the success of the election at the Palestinian Legislative Council and expresses the sincere hope that the mandate that the Palestinian people has entrusted to the newly elected Council will have a positive impact on the development of the situation in occupied Palestinian territory and will foster the adoption of new measures to put an end to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

The parties must take the opportunity provided by the holding of democratic elections to relaunch negotiations for peace based on the principles of international law and relevant United Nations resolutions.  The Committee will continue to promote support for the Road Map and the important work of the Quartet carried out in a quest for a global, general, just and lasting solution for the Question of Palestine.  In its activities the Committee will continue to support efforts made by the parties to attain this goal and will mobilize all sectors of the international community with the view to assisting the Palestinian people exercise their inalienable rights.

While pleased with the Israeli withdrawal from the Gaza Strip and the four small settlements in the northern part of the West Bank, the Committee points out that it is urgent to boost the economy of the Gaza Strip and to permit free movement of people and goods coming from and destined for the Gaza Strip.  The Committee reaffirms its firm opposition to the expansion of settlements in the West Bank, as well as efforts to complete the construction of the wall in Palestinian territory in violation of international humanitarian law, and numerous resolutions of the Security Council and the General Assembly.  The international community must ensure that the occupying power will comply with provisions of the Advisory Opinion of the International Court of Justice and subsequent resolutions of the General Assembly, namely by establishing a register of damage caused by the building of the wall.

As in previous years, the Committee will show its support for the Palestinian people and the political process through its various other activities.  It will endeavor to evaluate the situation on the ground and to foster the creation of conditions conducive to a resumption of peace negotiations, including the total cessation of all acts of violence, namely military attacks, destructive action, and acts of terrorism.  The Committee will emphasize the particular responsibility that is incumbent upon the occupying power to put an end to illegal practices and policies such as settlement activities, the building of the wall, and various measures of collective punishment.  The Committee will continue to support more dynamic and active international participation in the peace process in order to encourage the two parties to extricate themselves from the current impasse; namely through the intermediary of the Quartet and thanks to the ongoing personal commitment of the United Nations Secretary-General and the special coordinator of the United Nations for the peace process in the Middle East.  

The Committee will also address issues related to the economic recovery of Palestine and international assistance that the Palestinian people urgently need.  It will particularly work to heighten the awareness of the international community with regard to the difficult situation of Palestinian women and children, the most vulnerable groups of Palestinian society that are suffering under occupation.

In this section, there’s also mention of the mandate of the General Assembly that has been entrusted to the Department of Information in Resolution 60/38.  In this resolution, the Assembly asked the Department to enrich its audio-visual documentation on the Question of Palestine and to continue to produce and to preserve this documentation and to update the presentation it will make to the Secretariat.  The Committee plans to continue its cooperation with this department in this respect.

Section 3, Paragraphs 15-34, covers the activities proposed by the Committee and the Division of the Rights of Palestinians.  Subsection A presents an outline of the action that the Committee should take throughout the year, namely its participation in relevant intergovernmental meetings and conferences and other meetings when the need arises, as well as the invitation of Palestinian leaders and other Palestinian figures to meetings with members and observers of the Committee and with the Secretariat.  The Committee will hold consultations with various parties interested in its program of work, namely members of the European Union, the Non-Align Movement, as well as the African Union, the League of Arab States, the Organization of the Islamic Conference and all those who would be interested in taking part in discussions.  These discussions should make it possible -- better to make the mandate and the objectives of the Committee understood.

Subsection B presents the program of meetings and international conferences for this year.  It is in this framework that the Committee plans to address the following issues: the need to put an end to the occupation of all Palestinian territory; the importance of helping the Palestinian Authority in its efforts at economic recovery, especially in the Gaza Strip; the responsibility that falls to all governments to implement international law in all aspects of the Question of Palestine in keeping with the Advisory Opinion of the International Court of Justice; the imperious need to resume the political process and [inaudible] faced by women and -- Palestinian women and children in the role of civil society.  In implementing its programme of meetings and conferences, the Committee will keep in mind the need to use the resources in the most economical and efficient way.  It will also encourage the participation of countries and organizations which, up to now, have not fully been associated with the program of work.  And in this subsection you also find a list of events that the Committee will be organizing in this year.

Subsection C deals with cooperation between the Committee and civil society and emphasizes the important role played by all sectors of civil society -- nongovernmental organizations, parliaments, and inter-parliamentary organizations to ensure that international legitimacy -- with regard to the Question of Palestine will be respected and this will be done by heightening awareness of public opinion and mobilizing it.  The Committee will continue to encourage the important work done by Civil Society in support of the Palestinian people in that region and throughout the world.  It encourages accredited civil society organizations to share with it their points of view and to send to it their reports on the situation on the ground and on relevant initiatives.  Specifically, it's also a matter of strengthening cooperation with parliaments and representatives of inter-parliamentary organizations in order to encourage debate within parliaments among the various layers of society with regard to the way in which the peace process in the Middle East can be supported and the way in which the Question of Palestine can be settled.

Subsection D presents the activities that will be conducted throughout the year with regard to the United Nations Information System on the Question of Palestine (UNISPAL), whose functioning had been requested by the General Assembly in 1991.  The Committee requested that the Division of the Rights of Palestinians continue its work with regard to the development expansion and administration of the system, namely with regard to the UNISPAL and Question of Palestine websites.  The division will launch the site's portal for Question of Palestine, designed under the administration of the Bureau and will continue to design and redesign the various web pages related to this site.

Subsection C or E rather covers the publications program, one of the essential activities of the Division of the Rights of Palestinians, which contributes to a better understanding and to increasing awareness at an international level of the various aspects of the Question of Palestine, as well as the role played by the United Nations on this issue, as well as the work of the Committee -- its mandate and objective.

Subsection F presents other important elements of the Work Program of the Division, namely the personnel training program of the Palestinian Authority.  And the Committee believes that given its importance and usefulness the Division should continue the training programme in 2006.  The Committee is of the opinion that when selecting candidates for its annual program, it should give special consideration to gender balance with regard to the annual celebration of the International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian people.  The Committee plans to observe the occasion by organizing a special meeting on Wednesday, the 29th of November 2006 and it recommends planning the usual programme of activities which contains mainly a Palestinian exhibition or a cultural event.

In conclusion, I would like to say that given the developments of the situation on the ground, the Bureau of the Committee will continue to consider in depth the various elements of its program of work for 2006 and will make the necessary changes.  It will also endeavor better to adapt it to the situation and in doing so, enhance its efficiency.  I hope that the Committee will endorse this draft program and will adopt it at this meeting.  Thank you.  

After this presentation I turn to you to ask whether there are any comments or remarks on the program that I have just presented.  The Ambassador Permanent Representative of Mali has the floor.

MALI:  Mr. Chairman, first of all, I would like to begin by -- on behalf of the delegation of Mali that I represent here congratulating you sincerely on your re-election to the head of our Committee for the year 2006.  These congratulations are also extended to the Ambassador Farhadi, Malmierca, and Camilleri, respectively the Vice-President and Rapporteur, whose mandates have also been renewed.  

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to express heartfelt congratulations to the people of Palestine on the quality of the elections that took place recently, which are a source of great pride within this Committee.  I would like to say that my delegation firmly believes that the work of our Committee for the year 2006 will contribute to bring us closer to our ultimate goal which you described in your introduction, which could be summarized as the self-determination and exercise of sovereignty and national independence of the Palestinian people.

Mr. Chairman, I am gratified by the quality of the draft program of work, as well as the great number of activities that have been planned.  Having looked quickly at this program I wanted to take the floor to address some of the paragraphs of this program to say or perhaps to emphasize some aspects of our work on behalf of my delegation.  

I would begin with paragraph 15 in the draft program where the Committee commits to continuing to participate in Security Council meetings and participating in the General Assembly of the United Nations.  I am pleased by this.  And with regard to the United Nations General Assembly it is especially crucial that the Committee be extremely attentive and that it make its substantial contribution to discussions under way right now with a view to implementation of a decision adopted during the September Summit of 2005, mainly with regard to management reform.  

And as you all know, management reform will have an impact on our Committee, because we know that the mandate of the General Assembly -- or its mandates rather, will be revised and there will be proposals made to rationalize the program of work of the General Assembly.  You also know that the people who are against this Committee would like to see that when our mandate will be revised that our Committee be sealed, if you will.  And as you are our Chairman I think it should be mandated by the Committee to bring forth the merits of the Committee to show the advisability and need to maintain this Committee until its ultimate goal will have been attained.  And you can be assisted by this by the delegation of the Permanent Observer of Palestine.  You could also be assisted by the Secretariat services that work on the management of the Question of Palestine.

Now, I will go on to Paragraph 18 that calls for continuation of consultations with the governments and intergovernmental organizations of -- and I'm also quite pleased with this and I would like to encourage the Committee to continue those discussions with the governments who are the most skeptical, those who refuse to take part in this approach in order to convince them of the need to support the action of this Committee.

And now, I'd like to move onto Paragraph 21.  And you have just said this, but we have to streamline our work and there's a need for economy as well.  I believe that this is an approach which is a very good one and that we have to consider implementing.

Paragraph 28 which encourages the participation of parliamentarians of inter-parliamentary organizations and, in particular, with the inter-parliamentary union.  In my opinion, this is a positive element to be encouraged because it does give us a perspective that supplements the government perspectives that we have in order to enrich the understanding and also to make the Palestinian cause much more widely known to the member states.  I'm also pleased with this initiative of wanting to include members of the Knesset, as well as the Palestinian Legislative Council.

And I would also like to conclude my remarks referring to Paragraph 29.  I understand that the website on the Question of Palestine already exists.  When I look at the French version of the draft program, Paragraph 29 in the second line talks about development and this makes me wonder, “Develop what?”  Doesn't the [inaudible] already exists? Doesn't the site already exist?  If it does exist, what are we going to develop?  I can understand management and enrichment, but development?  Well, I'd like to receive an explanation on this word "development" because it makes us believe that it still does not exist and that we're on the point of setting it up unless my understanding is mistaken.  

Mr. Chairman, to conclude I would like to say that you can rest assured of the support that my delegation will give you in carrying out your noble tasks.  Thank you very much.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you very much, Ambassador [inaudible] for your contribution and for the questions that you have asked, and which once again, reveal the interest that you have in the work and the activities of our Committee.  And you, of course, are one of the most diligent ambassadors in following the work of the Committee.  And I will say this for everyone to know, you're one of the ambassadors who has always played an active role in the activities of our Committee, and this is to your credit but also to the credit of your country whose commitment to the Palestinian Question we are well familiar with.

You can rest assured that when it comes to management reform the Committee has already made significant efforts in that area.  And the Bureau spoke about this at length on several occasions at the many meetings that we held.  And it's true that the Bureau meetings are not published and, of course, the many contacts that the Bureau has not only with the Secretariat but with all of the UN members, this contact is not always made public.  But I can assure you that we take to heart this entire matter, which as we all know, is -- will in the end have an impact on the Committee itself.

I can assure you that on this matter we have even gone beyond the usual reports that we have.  We met personally with those who want to see this Committee eliminated.  And if these things weren't confidential I could tell you about all of the partners and permanent ambassadors who I have met with personally as Representative of Senegal, but also as Chairman of the Committee -- all of the people that I was able to meet with regard to this matter.  And we will continue to fine-tune our arguments and to ensure that our arguments are well known and taken into account.

And this within the context of a greater objective for us and I believe that Ambassador [inaudible] has mentioned this on several occasions, our objective today is no longer to be on the defensive.  We have nothing to hide.  We don't have to flee.  Our Committee has received a mandate from the General Assembly.  It is a body of the General Assembly.  And I don't see why we shouldn't be more visible.  It's true that the context has changed.  The Committee has to perhaps change its working methods, the quality of decisions it is preparing, the decisions that it brings to the General Assembly.  On that scale I can assure you that that is our goal.  And our work will be to make sure that this is carried out.  We have to be more visible.  We have to be more proactive, as they say, so that this unjustified criticism that is directed against us would be swept away.

As for the bodies that we consult, I've already said this, we all go beyond that.  And even in the enemy camp we will put our cards on the table and we will talk about every subject.  There is nothing that's taboo.  We're going to have that proactive attitude so that this Committee would be the committee of the General Assembly, the committee of all of the member states of the United Nations.

As for the streamlining, we've already started this in many areas.  The Committee no longer carries out its activities mechanically like we did before so that we don't give arguments to people who criticize the Committee, who think that the Committee is a committee that wastes the money of the United Nations.  And so we'll make sure that what is spent is spent within the very useful activities within the context of the objectives that are perceived by the Committee.  Our meeting -- meetings with civil society in general, the IPU, well, this is now part of the almost monthly, if not yearly, activities of the Committee.

We met with the NGO network a few weeks ago in order to go beyond the regular meetings to delve into issues.  And I can tell you that it's a somewhat difficult exercise, because the NGOs don't understand that the many resolutions that are adopted on the Question of Palestine by the General Assembly are not implemented.  They even challenge us to implement those resolutions and they talk about issues, which perhaps many governments that we represent wouldn't dare talk about today.  They put on the table, for example, the question of the boycotting of firms that continue to supply elements that make it possible for the occupying power to build the wall or to violate human rights in the occupied Palestinian territory.  We discuss those questions very openly while, of course, remaining within the limits of what our governments will allow us.  And they're the ones, of course, who are ultimately responsible for our work here, even here within the Committee.

As for the word "development," of course, you know that very often we sometimes work -- we sometimes translate from English to French, but I can tell you that the website does exist.  I'll ask you to consult it.  I don't know if our colleagues here do it, but I can guarantee you that it is an extremely rich website.  And I would even invite you to ask our many students who are studying those international matters to look at that.  It's a gold mine that will certainly allow you to further develop your knowledge of Palestine.  

Now, perhaps development means the other pages, the other sites, the sites that are linked to that website, the maintenance of the site, the updating, all of that.  Perhaps that is what is meant by "development," which does mean "creation."  I know that in French the term is rather specific.  It's probably a question of the translation.  But the site does exist and it is maintained regularly and it is a very rich site that should be explored by all.

Thank you very much.  I don't know if I've answered all of your questions.  Thank you, Mr. Ambassador.  

I now give the floor to the Permanent to the Observer of the League of Arab States.

LEAGUE OF ARAB STATES:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Allow me to congratulate you warmly on your re-election.  As Chairman of the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People I would also like to note that your re-election is only proof of the complete confidence that you enjoy and also of your wisdom and your experience in upholding your mandate.  

I would also like to congratulate the members of the Bureau and wish them success in cooperation with you.  And I would also like to commend the Division on the Palestinian Rights, which is exerting very positive effort in this context.

Mr. Chairman, undoubtedly we and the entire world have witnessed the model democracy that the Palestinian people have exercised in their free and democratic elections.  We would like to salute the Palestinian people for the exercise of their democratic rights and at the time same, we would like to call on the international community.  We have heard some voices calling for the need not to undermine or belittle what is happening in Palestine now.  This is a Palestinian initiative and we call for not punishing the Palestinian people for exercising their rights, rather we need to continue to support the Palestinian people through aid and international support.

The Palestinian people now are experiencing a critical stage.  The wall is still being constructed on Palestinian territory.  The settlements still exist and some are still being expanded.  The economic situation is destroyed to an extent that is unacceptable, not to mention the deterioration of the living situation, transportation, and mobility between the Palestinian people is also hindered.  We need to intensify efforts for the international community to support the rise of the Palestinian State.  And the international community must work on implementing -- on securing the implementation of the Road Map, which will be -- which might be one of the best means that would ultimately ensure and achieve peace in the Middle East and ensure the rights of the Palestinian State, which is free and independent and co-exists alongside the state of Israel.

Mr. Chairman, we look forward to the establishment of a Palestinian government that enjoys confidence and we hope and trust that this government will continue the march of peace in a manner that will secure the achievement of the aspirations of the Palestinian people.  

Mr. Chairman, I asked for the floor to express my support to you in the draft program of work for 2006.  I skimmed through it and in general we support this program strongly, especially with regards to some aspects that we would like to focus on.

I did have a couple of observations.  The first observation, which was flagged by my colleague the Ambassador of Mali, with regards to Paragraph #18.  I think that we need to focus on Paragraph 18, because this paragraph gives momentum to the Committee and it secures a better understanding of the Committee's work and its dealings with the main member states, as well as accredited organizations.  This paragraph is important, because it is part of another remark that I want to make -- or observation that I want to make which pertains to the United Nations process of reform -- or the reform of the United Nations.  

We felt that some within the context of reforming UN have proposed a reconsideration of the mandate, and we must follow this up from now before an agreement is reached on it and the relevant committees -- or the committees that work on reforming the United Nations.  Because the targeted committee here is the committee pertaining to Palestine and other committees that work on securing the rights of the Palestinian State and the achievement of self-determination for the Palestinian people. 

Mr. Chairman, if you and your Bureau see so then we believe that we should communicate with effective members of the UN and its Secretarariat in order to make sure that any reforms pertaining to mandates do not infringe on the Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People or any issues pertaining to Palestine.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you, Mr. Ambassador, for your kind words and especially for the interest that you have shown in the work of the Committee.  I know that almost every day when we meet in the corridors we speak about many matters.  Thank you for your enlightening viewpoint and thank you for following these questions which are discussed within the Committee.  And you have often helped us to resolve these problems.  Thank you very much, Mr. Ambassador.  

And now I give the floor to my friend the Permanent Representative of Syria.  Ambassador.

SYRIA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I would like to join those who spoke before me in expressing our congratulations and our sincere and deep congratulations to you for your election [inaudible] as well as to our colleague, the Ambassador of Malta for his election as Rapporteur for this committee.  I would like to express my appreciation for the important statement delivered by His Excellency the Secretary-General Kofi Annan in opening this session.  And I would like to welcome his personal commitment and deep understanding of the suffering of the Palestinian people and his pledge to work to secure that the Palestinian people will enjoy their legitimate rights.

The elections that were held in the Palestinian territories were a good stage in the history of this people.  They have not held democratic and sound -- not only did they hold democratic and sound elections, they also held these elections under the Israeli occupation of their territory, which gives these elections an added value and added meanings.  What is important here is that this people, throughout this phase, and we trust that this will apply to future phases, will maintain their unity and their position and determination to liberate their land and to enjoy and regain their rights.

I would like to express my appreciation for the statement delivered by Ambassador Riyad Mansour and the explanation that he offered this Committee on Palestine’s understanding of the role of this Committee, and the role of the international organization, and the international community, especially in these circumstances and especially within the framework of the need to offer complete support for this people’s struggle for the achievement of their rights fully.

Mr. Chair, the proposed program of work is an ambitious one and there might be some observations that would aim to strengthen and bolster the work of this Committee.  Some of these points were made by my colleagues who spoke before me, the distinguished Ambassador of Mali and the distinguished Ambassador of the League of Arab States.  In this context, I would like to add that the upcoming stage, especially this year will indeed be decisive in terms of the rights of the Palestinian people, which this Committee upholds.

During next month, Israel will witness elections.  Right now, the representatives of Israeli political parties are competing on who is going to usurp more Palestinian lands and rights.  The state the Israelis are speaking of will only be established on 40% of the West Bank and Gaza.  In the electoral campaigns of the Israeli candidates means that Israeli is going to take 60% of Palestine’s territories.  This will include Jerusalem and this will include the expansion of settlements and, of course, the construction of the separation wall.  This is a very urgent task that this Committee is faced with, because, when only 40% of the Palestinian people’s territories are left, then this is going to give rise to questions.  What kind of state will it be and will the Palestinian people accept such a state?  I trust that the Palestinian people will not accept this, no matter what sacrifices are offered.

There’s another direction and another issue that was mentioned by the two speakers before me, namely the mandates pertaining to the Palestinian cause or the Palestinian Question and pertaining the work to this Committee in particular.  We spoke in depth about this and those before me spoke about the need to follow up this issue with the required sense of accuracy.  And I trust that the Chairman and members of the Bureau of this Committee and the members of this Committee itself will follow up this issue as well.

It appears that there is coordination.  The Israeli government is usurping the lands of the Palestinians and is taking 60% of the lands at least.  And there are some states in the international organization that also intend to cut back the programs that are targeted towards the Palestinian people and the Middle East in general in the United Nations.  And we think that this poses a grave danger, not just to the future of the United Nations work and its upholding of its duties towards the Palestinian people, but also this means a trend to deny the inherent rights of people, especially the right to self-determination, which has been guaranteed by the charter of the United Nations and by international law, including human rights law.  This is one of the basic tasks upon us.  And I trust that we will handle them in a strong and effective manner, in a manner also that guarantees the continued support of the international community for the Palestinian people and their struggle.

Mr. Chairman, I know that, in the next point on the agenda, you’re going to discuss the meeting that was held in the sisterly nation of Venezuela, and it is the meeting of the Latin American and Caribbean countries.  And so as not to ask for the floor once again, I would like to express my appreciation for your efforts to ensure the success of this meeting and to express our deep appreciation for the leadership, government, and people of friendly Venezuela on the efforts exerted to ensure the success of this very important meeting.

In closing, Mr. Chair, when Syria speaks of the Palestinian question, we do not talk about solidarity.  We live with the Palestinian people day by day; we stand by them in order to secure their rights.  And, as you know, my country hosts approximately half a million Palestinians who are still refugees since 1948 and they all aspire to return to their homes and they aspire to regain their rights as stipulated by United Nations resolutions, issued by the General Assembly and Security Council.  This is an opportunity for us to highly appreciate the struggle and sacrifices of the Palestinian people and to stress our belief at the justice of their cause, of the need for it to emerge victorious.  We would like to reaffirm that the United Nations has a basic role to play in supporting this people until all their rights are secured and until all relevant resolutions adopted by the UN are implemented.  Thank you.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  I’d like to thank the Ambassador for his kind words and for his contribution.  At the end of your remarks, you raised the question of the Caracas Meeting.  And, of course, this will be the next item on our agenda.

But I would like to say how pleased we are with the participation of Syria in this regional meeting.  The Ambassador of Syria to Venezuela was present throughout the meeting, not only in the course of the meeting, but also outside of the meeting and he even invited us very often.  So, I can tell you that Syria was deeply involved at that meeting.  I thank you, once again.

Are there any other comments?  I give the floor to Ambassador Malmierca Díaz, Vice Chairman of the Committee.  You have the floor, Sir.

RODRIGO MALMIERCA DÍAZ (CUBA):  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I would like to begin by congratulating you for your re-election.  We are sure that, as you have until now, you will steer our committee admirably.  I’d like to congratulate the rest of the Bureau as well.  And I would like to thank, on my own behalf and on behalf of Cuba, thank Ambassador [inaudible] of Malaysia for his proposal and seconded by the representative of South Africa and approved unanimously by the committee.  I can assure you that Cuba will work with firm resolve to make sure that the Committee fulfills its objectives.

Sir, we believe that the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people are, today, a cause which is more important than ever before, as other people have said.  The mandate of this Committee, which last year completed thirty years, is still quite valid.  My delegation would like to support the position of the NAM in defending this mandate, as well as others which are linked to the rights of the Palestinian people.  And we have to be vigilant so that our Committee will work in order to go against the intentions of a few delegations which are not interested in allowing the Palestinian people to exercise their rights.  So, we have to give you the mandate as well as to the Bureau to follow this question attentively and through our consideration of the mandates and to prevent the mandate of our Committee from being questioned.

My delegation would also like to welcome the presence of the Secretary-General in our meeting, thank him for his words, as well as the kind words of Ambassador Mansour who gave us very useful information on what is happening today in Palestine.

We’d like to support the statement that the Bureau made on the elections which recently took place in Palestine and I’d like to take advantage of this opportunity to congratulate, through our friend Ambassador Mansour, the Palestinian Authority and the entire Palestinian people for holding these democratic elections, which were transparent and peaceful.  Cuba believes that the result of the elections should not be used by anyone in order to interfere in the internal affairs of Palestine, but rather -- this is not the time to exert pressure or cut off aid, but rather to support the Authority and the Palestinian people in exercising their inalienable rights to exist as an independent state and exercise their self-determination.

Our Committee should continue to promote progress in the peace process so that we can find a solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict and a just and lasting peace would become a reality in the Middle East on the basis of the end of the occupation by the occupying power and the peaceful co-existence between the State of Israel and a Palestinian State which is free and independent on the basis of the relevant UN resolutions.

Sir, we believe the program of work, which is being proposed to us, is moving in the right direction.  And our Committee must continue to work with resolve for the Palestinian cause.  Cuba will make every effort in this direction.  Thank you very much.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you very much, Mr. Ambassador, for your very kind words.  I would also like to congratulate you.  We were both elected.  I thank you for your friendship, which we feel very strongly, especially, since you have been here, you have brought fresh blood to the work of the Committee.  And it is to your credit and to the credit of Cuba, which is showing its commitment to the Palestinian cause.  Thank you for everything that you have contributed.  Thank you very much.  Now, I give the floor to Ambassador Farhadi, the Ambassador of Afghanistan and Vice-Chair of the Committee.

RAVAN FARHADI (AFGHANISTAN):  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I would like to congratulate you on your election, your unanimous election.  And I know how hard you have been working for the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people, because obviously this involves many activities which take up time and there are always issues that have to be resolved.  And you have always shown how capable you are of continuing these efforts and have been able to prepare very well in terms of your knowledge of the issues and also in terms of your courage.

I would also like to congratulate the Ambassador of Cuba, and I am delighted that a man of great experience is with us.  And we did feel how the work of our Committee was strengthened by his presence.  We also have the Ambassador of Malta who is the Rapporteur, fortunately.  His contribution to the Bureau has been very valuable and I would like to state it.

It has taken me many years to become more familiar with the Question of Palestinian, but the people of Afghanistan want very much to ensure that the rights of Palestinian people will be respected and it supports the principle of the veracity of the rights of the Palestinian people.  We were delighted to see that the Palestinians were able to hold elections and we congratulate both the Palestinian Authority and the Palestinian people on these elections.  And we are absolutely certain that, if justice prevails, this would work in favor of the Palestinian people’s rights.  These inalienable rights are there, but many of these rights have not been respected.  And, until they are respected, this Committee, our Committee will continue to work actively within the United Nations.  We have had a reassurance that there is a majority in favor of our Committee in the General Assembly.  This is very important.

I thank the Ambassador of Malaysia who proposed my re-election and also the Ambassador of South Africa, who endorsed this proposal.  Clearly, there’s great trust that has been placed in me and in my work at the Bureau.  Also, there has been great trust placed in this committee.  And I believe that, as long as I’m here, I will help you, Mr. Chairman, and, under your guidance, I am very confident that we will be able to succeed, perhaps not quickly, but with time and with stamina.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you very much, Excellency, for your contribution and your kind words.  You spoke of trust, but you deserve more than our trust, because we know the caliber of your contribution to the discussions and to the work within the Bureau.  And we know the wisdom with which you often make recommendations.  Often, your presence reassures us and it enriches us.  Thank you, once again, Mr. Ambassador.  Now the Ambassador of Malaysia has the floor.  Ambassador Ali Hamidon.

HAMIDON ALI (MALAYSIA):  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Chairman, let me join the colleagues who have spoken before me to congratulate you on your election -- or your re-election, rather, to the office of the Chairman of the Committee.  And our congratulation also extended to Ambassador Rodrigo Malmierca Diaz of Cuba and Ambassador Ravan Farhadi of Afghanistan on your re-election to the post of Vice-Chairmen of the Committee, and also to Ambassador Victor Camilleri of Malta on his re-election to the office of Rapporteur of the Committee.

Mr. Chairman, my delegation would like to thank the Bureau of the Committee and the Division of Palestinian Rights for providing us with documents containing draft program of work for the Committee for the year.  We remain supportive and recognize indispensable work carried out by the Division in pursuing its mandate.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to assure the Committee that Malaysia, as Chairman of the Non-Aligned Movement and Chairman of the OIC Summit will continue to extend our full cooperation to the Committee and the Division vis-à-vis the cause of Palestine.  In this connection, I would like to inform the meeting about the convening of four high-level meetings of Non-Aligned Movement later this year where the Question of Palestine and Middle East process will figure prominently in the discussion.

Those meetings are as follows.  First, the Ministerial Meeting of the NAM Committee on Palestine and the NAM Caucus and the Security Council scheduled in Putrajaya, Malaysia, on 28th May 2006.  Secondly, the Ministerial Meeting of the NAM Coordinating Bureau, also scheduled in Putrajaya, Malaysia, on the 29th and 30th May 2006.  Thirdly, the Ministerial Meeting of the NAM Committee on Palestine and the NAM Caucus in the Security Council scheduled in Havana, Cuba, in September 2006 in conjunction with the XIV NAM Summit.  And finally, the XIV NAM Summit, also scheduled in Havana, Cuba, on 15 and 16 September 2006.  In keeping with the established practice of the Non-Aligned Movement, Malaysia and Cuba will extend invitation to the Committee and to the Division to participate in those four high-level meetings that will be held in our countries.

Mr. Chairman, now relating to the other -- to the report -- or rather to the statement by Ambassador Riyad Mansour, we would like to thank him for his briefing and assessment about the latest development in the occupied Palestinian territory.  In this regard, Mr. Chairman, I would like to use this occasion to briefly report to the Committee about the meeting between the Non-Aligned Movement Committee on Palestine at the ambassador level and the UN Secretary-General, which was held at his office last week on 2nd February 2006.

The Committee had a very fruitful discussion with the Secretary-General concerning three issues: namely, the review of the mandates of the activities and program relating to Palestine; the status of preparation by the Secretary-General of the register of damage caused by the separation wall as requested through General Assembly Resolution ES-10/15; and the outcome of the elections of members of the Palestinian Legislative Council.  These three issues, among others, have been alluded to by Ambassador Riyad Mansour of Palestine in his intervention just now.

On the review of the mandates and activities in programs related to Palestine, the NAM Committee conveyed to the Secretary-General the position of Non-Aligned Movement that, among others, the review does not apply to those mandates relating to occupied Palestinian territory and occupied Syrian Golan.  This in view of the fact that the mandate of such activities and programs are renewed annually by the General Assembly.

On the status of preparations by the Secretary-General of the register of damage caused by the separation wall, the Secretary-General informed the NAM Committee that the Secretariat had taken and will take concrete steps to prepare the register as requested by the General Assembly to resolution ES/10-15.  The Secretariat is working closely with the permanent mission of Israel in this regard.  It is the desire of the NAM Committee to see that the preparation of the register commences without further delay.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, considering the outcome of the election of members of the Palestinian Legislative Council, the NAM Committee, among others, emphasize the need for the international community to continue to extend economic assistance to the Palestinian people in light of the election's result.  In this connection, the role and functions of all United Nations-mandated activities and programs related or relating to Palestine are indispensable, and therefore, all efforts must be made to ensure that they will continue to render the necessary assistance to the Palestinian people.  I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you very much, Mr. Ambassador.  Thank you for the important information you have just given us, and for having been a member of the NAM Committee on the Question of Palestine.  And I had the privilege of accompanying you to the meeting you had with the Secretary-General, so I saw the dynamic way and the conviction with which you were involved in these discussions to defend the Committee, as it should be defended.  You defended this committee and other committees working on Palestine.  Thank you for everything that you are doing.  And thank you for everything your country has done and is doing.

Are there any other comments?  Would anyone else like to take the floor?  If not, I would now ask you to proceed to the next item on the agenda.

We would now then hear the report of yours truly of the United Nations Meeting on the Question of Palestine for Latin America and the Caribbean.  On this point, allow me to report on this important event.

So, I have the pleasure to report to the Committee on the United Nations Latin American and Caribbean Meeting on the Question of Palestine, which was held in Caracas from 13 to 14 December 2005, and was followed on the 15th of December by a United Nations Public Forum in Support of Israeli-Palestinian Peace.

The Committee is very grateful to the government of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela for giving us the opportunity to hold these two events in Venezuela at a time of serious international concern about the continuing volatile situation on the ground and the deadlocked political dialogue between the two parties, which is of serious concern to the international community.

The meeting in Caracas was convened by the Committee with a view to mobilizing Latin American and Caribbean support for the exercise by the Palestinian people of its inalienable rights.

The regional meeting’s theme was “Achieving the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people: The key to peace in the Middle East.”  During the meeting, the experts reviewed the situation in the occupied Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem, East Jerusalem, particularly the consequences of the withdrawal of the Israeli Army from the Gaza Strip.  They discussed the impact of the continuing construction of the wall in the West Bank in defiance of the Advisory Opinion of the International Court of Justice.  Speakers talked about international efforts at revitalizing the political process between the parties and addressed the question of support by Latin American and Caribbean countries for a peaceful settlement of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

It is my pleasure to report to you that we held a very successful meeting.  Venezuela, the host country, was greatly interested in this event and there was significant media presence covering its proceedings.  It was attended by representatives of 27 governments, Palestine, three UN bodies, and ten civil society organizations.  In addition, special guests of the host country and representatives of the media, universities, and institutes attended the meeting.  Presentations in the plenary sessions and at the UN Forum of Civil Society were made by eighteen experts from Latin America and the Caribbean, North America, Europe and the Middle East, including Palestinians and Israelis.  Most of the presentations were of outstanding quality and of great interest to the participants.  Unfortunately, one Palestinian expert, Mr. Riyad Malki from Ramallah was not able to leave the West Bank due to Israeli closures.

The Committee was represented by a delegation comprising His Excellency Ambassador Victor Camilleri from Malta, the Rapporteur of the Committee; His Excellency Ambassador Germán Sánchez Otero, the Ambassador of Cuba to Venezuela; His Excellency Ambassador Riyad Mansour; and myself, Chairman of the Committee and head of the Committee delegation.  At the closing of the meeting, the participants adopted the Caracas Declaration, a copy of which was distributed by the Secretariat.  In the declaration, the participants condemned the recent resumption by Israel of military incursions and extrajudicial killings that threaten to unravel the fragile truce agreed to by Palestinian groups and undo what progress had already been achieved.  They strongly condemned the continuing construction of the wall and the expansion of settlements in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, in defiance of the Advisory Opinion of the International Court of Justice.

The Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela introduced an additional item for the final document entitled “Humanitarian and socio-economic challenges facing the Palestinian people,” with a view to giving greater human visibility to the Palestinian cause.  The point was to make international organizations much more aware of the totally defenseless position of Palestinian children, women, and men in the occupied Palestinian territory, in that they have been deprived of their human rights, particularly their social rights, and, therefore, their right to lead a dignified life.

The participants also called on Latin American and Caribbean member-states of the Committee to redouble their efforts to promote the incorporation of other countries of the region as members or observers with a view to strengthening the Committee’s efforts to achieve peace and respect for the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people.

The participants in the meeting welcomed the Brasilía Declaration, adopted on the 11th of May 2005 at the South American and Arab Countries Summit, which had reaffirmed the need to reach a just, durable and comprehensive peace in the Middle East on the basis of the principle of land for peace and relevant United Nations resolutions, as well as the Madrid Framework and the Arab Peace Initiative that ensured the realization of security for all countries in the region.

The United Nations Forum of Civil Society and Support of Israeli-Palestine Peace followed with the participation of all the experts of the governmental meeting and additional experts from the host country, well-versed in the situation on the ground.  Discussions at the forum were lively, frank, and focused on issues such as ways on how civil society in the region can contribute to resolve the Israeli-Palestinian conflict and the need to organize a network of information-sharing within the Latin American and Caribbean region.

Before I conclude on behalf of the Committee, I would like to reiterate our sincere gratitude to the government of Venezuela for having hosted this meeting and to its Ministry of External Relations for having provided us with all necessary assistance.  Special thanks go to His Excellency Ambassador Fermin Toro Jimenez for his personal involvement and support, which contributed decisively to the success of the meeting.

In accordance with established practice, the report of the United Nations Latin American and Caribbean Meeting on the Question of Palestine and the United Nations Public Forum in Support of Israeli-Palestine Peace will be issued in due course as a publication of the Division for Palestinian Rights.  A copy of the Caracas Declaration has been posted on the UNISPAL and the NGO network websites, maintained by the Division on the internet and I would encourage you to consult these sites.  This would enable you to familiarize yourselves with the important recommendations adopted at these two meetings held in Caracas.  Thank you.

Are there any comments or remarks?

Yes, the delegation of Venezuela has asked for the floor.  So, the delegate of Venezuela has the floor.

VENEZUELA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Chairman, first of all, I would like to congratulate you on your re-election to the Chairmanship of the Committee.  I would also like to extend our congratulations to the other members of your team: the ambassadors of Cuba and Afghanistan, and to the Rapporteur, the Ambassador of Malta.

Mr. Chairman, it was a pleasure to host your committee in Venezuela.  We were delighted by this, because as we were the host country, with regard to the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people, it is a reaffirmation of the major principles that we defend: self determination, non-interference, and the right to independence and national sovereignty, and the right of all Palestinians who are outside of their place of origin to return, a place of origin from which they were removed or displaced.  This is a principle.  It is a principle for whose defense we have decided to host this meeting and, in a certain sense, we were thereby defending the Palestinian cause.  That is why, as a state, we faithfully respect international law and the right to self-determination of the Palestinian people.

And, precisely, it is these principles that had led us to ask you to let us host the meeting in Venezuela.  And, on behalf of my country, I would like to assure you that Venezuela will always be ready to open the door to you and put its territory at your disposal to defend this cause, a cause that we defend, as well as all other similar causes.  We will defend them in all places, circumstances, and situations within the international community.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PAUL BADJI (SENEGAL):  Thank you very much for those kind words, very encouraging words.  And thank you as well for your personal participation in organizing those meetings, which took place in your wonderful country.  And thank you as well for the interest that you have shown in the Committee’s work and, above all, for the decision taken by your government to now sit as an observer of the Committee.  Thank you very much.

Are there any other comments?  If not, I would simply like to ask you to go back a bit to the question that we raised earlier concerning the program of work for our Committee.  To simply allow the Chairman to approve its program of work and that’s something we forgot to do earlier.  So, if there are no objections on this program of work, may I take it that the Committee wishes to approve its program of work for 2006?  And the comments that were made, of course, by all on this program will be taken into account when we actually implement the program.  It is so decided.  Thank you very much.

And, if there are no other comments, let us now look at other matters.  And I will ask if there is a delegation that would like to raise anything under "other matters."  If that is not the case, I will take it that we have completed our agenda and all that’s left to do is to thank you for your kind words, for your participation.  Thank you very much.  The meeting is adjourned.

[END OF MEETING]

